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We reviewed FEMA's Assistance Card (debit card) program to determine why overdrafts were 
occurring. Overdrafts are instances where cardholders receive more funds than FEMA authorized. 
Our objectives were to determine: 1) how many debit cards have been overdrawn and for how much; 
2) why overdrafts occurred; 3) who is responsible for resolving the overdrafts; and 4) what FEMA 
has done to correct the problem. 

To achieve our objectives, we interviewed officials from the Financial Management Service (FMS), 
U.S. Department of the Treasury; FEMA Headquarters; the Disaster Finance Center (DFC); Virginia 
National Processing Service Center (VA-NPSC); and JP Morgan Chase (JPMC). We also reviewed a 
sample of 45 overdrafts and pertinent guidance. We performed other procedures as necessary to 
achieve our objectives. The nature and brevity of this inquiry precluded the use of normal audit 
protocols. Therefore, it was not conducted according to generally accepted aUditing standards. Had 
we followed such standards, other matters may have come to our attention. We are also forwarding a 
copy of this management advisory to the Homeland Security Working Group with the President's 
Council on Integrity and Efficiency that is coordinating efforts of the Inspectors' General on 
activities relating to Hurricane Katrina. 

Background 

Between September 9 and 10, 2005, FEMA issued at least 10,954 debit cards, totaling over $21.9 
million, to Hurricane Katrina evacuees located at three shelters in Dallas, Houston, and San 












